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BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

MINUTES – September 18, 2019 
Chair Phil Linfante called to order the meeting of the Warren County Community College Board of Trustees at 6:30 PM.  The meeting was held in Room 201 of Warren County Community College, 445 Route 57 West, Washington.  

Dr. Linfante noted that the requirements of the Open Public Meeting Law, PL. 1975, Chapter 231, were satisfied as the date of the meeting had been published stating the place and manner as required by law.

The Flag Salute was conducted.
Roll Call:  

Trustees present were Craig Dana, Dr. Frank Gilly, Elizabeth Gittins, Dr. Phil Linfante, Yvonne Reitemeyer, Peter Schmidt and Betti Singh. Others present included Dr. William Austin, President, Katherine Fina, College Attorney, and Jean Vasko, Recording Secretary.
Oath Of Office- Alumni Trustee
College Attorney Katherine Fina administered the Oath of Office to Alumni Trustee Paisley Hunt.

Dr. Linfante, on behalf of the Board, congratulated Ms. Hunt on her appointment as the Alumni Trustee.
Presentations:

· Essential Piece of the Puzzle- Dr. Will Austin
On behalf of the Board of Trustees, Dr. Austin presented Dr. Anthony Perone, Teaching Administrator with the Essential Piece of the Puzzle Award. Dr. Austin noted that Dr. Perone taught as an adjunct for the College for over 10 years, and is currently a Teaching Administrator/Advisor in Student Services. Dr. Austin informed the Board that Dr. Perone volunteers extensively to promote the College at all the College events on and off Campus, and is featured in the WCCC/Cengage video that has been shown all over the country.
Dr. Perone thanked the Board for the recognition and shared with them that he loves the College, takes his job seriously, and that he gave up his private practice to spend time in the classroom, connecting with students.
· Phi Theta Kappa Presentation- Chapter Officers
Ms. Vasko introduced Alpha Upsilon Rho chapter officers Andrea Massimo, Noelle Miller, Jesse Hall, Jakob Coughlin and Alexandra Rounsaville. Ms. Vasko informed the Board that Noelle Miller was recently named a 2019 Coca-Cola Leader of Promise Scholar.

The Officers provided the Board with a brief overview of the work the chapter has completed, a summary of the three day Middle-States Regional Leadership Conference they attended this past June, and the College project that they will working on this semester to help promote enrollment. The Officers extended an invitation to Board members to attend the PTK Fall Induction Ceremony on November 8th at the College.
The Officers thanked the Board for their continued support of Phi Theta Kappa, and congratulated them for receiving the 2019 Board of Trustees Excellence Award, which they will receive at the ACCT Congress in October.
Dr. Linfante, on behalf of the Board, congratulated the Officers on their work and wished them continued success.

Executive Session # 1
At 6:40pm, Mrs. Reitemeyer, seconded by Mrs. Singh, made a motion to enter Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.

At 6:45pm, Mr. Haytaian, seconded by Dr. Gilly, made a motion to exit Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.

Presentations

· Social Media for Trustees- Matthew Giacobbe, Esq.
Dr. Austin introduced Attorney Matt Giacobbe, who discussed Social Media and First Amendment Rights with the Board members. Attorney Giacobbe shared an article that he wrote, “ Caveat Orator’- Public Sector Employees Must Know The Limits of Their First Amendment Rights or Risk Discipline or Termination” that discussed in depth the issues and ramifications public sector employees may encounter when making public statements or posting to social media sites.
Attorney Giacobbe reviewed with the Board various local cases involving trustees or faculty that have been in the news at Brookdale, Raritan Valley, Passaic, and Sussex Community Colleges  related to social media posts.  Attorney Giacobbe noted that the outcome for individuals involved in these various scenarios is usually unfavorable.
Attorney Giacobbe answered Board member questions regarding issues pertaining to Social Media, First Amendment Rights, and the ramifications it could have on them both personally and professionally.
Dr. Linfante thanked Attorney Giacobbe for proving the Board with this valuable and insightful information.

Communications

Dr. Austin shared a letter with the Board from Walter Bumphus thanking him for sharing information on eliminating developmental education at the College, and his and Dr. Lori Austin’s national work on how remediation impacts persons of color more than any other demographic group.
Comments from the Public

Kerry Frabizio, WCCC Faculty Association President, and Lori Podstupka King, Past President of the WCCFA, on behalf of the Faculty and Lisa Stoll, wanted to thank the Board for all their support for the Golden Eagle Safety Nest program. Ms. Frabizio noted that with the additional financial support of the program through CCOG funding, the Board is addressing the issue of food insecurity on Campus. Ms. Frabizio shared that students benefit greatly from the program, which enables them to focus on their education, not food insecurity.  

Dr. Linfante noted that the Faculty was instrumental in starting up the Golden Eagle Safety Nest program at the College. 

On behalf of the Board, Dr. Linfante thanked Ms. Frabizio and Ms. Podstupka King.
Approval of Minutes:  

Dr. Gilly, seconded by Mrs. Reitemeyer, made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 26, 2019 Regular Session, June 26, 2019 Executive Session # 1 and Executive Session # 2. Roll Call: Mr. Dana, abstain; Ms. Gittins, abstain; Dr. Gilly, yes; Mrs. Reitemeyer, yes; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, abstain; Dr. Linfante, abstain.  The motion carried.
Policy and Planning Committee

Mrs. Singh indicated that the following first read policies are being brought forward for consideration:

Reaffirm

· 102.3     College Trustees 
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· 201.14   Reference Request/Salary Confirmation               
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· 307        Student Transcripts
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               Revision

·  201.4     Employee Grievance Policy & Procedure
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·  403.7     Satisfactory Academic Progress Standards
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·  510        Non-College Groups Using College Facilities 
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It was agreed that these policies would be brought to the Board for second reading in November.
Consent Agenda
Mrs. Reitemeyer, seconded by Mrs. Singh, made a motion to approve Board Items A-M as follows:

A.     July 2019 Financial Statement





 Exhibit CFA-1
 

B.     Board Resolution to Accept the Carl D. Perkins Vocational

 Exhibit CFA-2
 
                   and Technical Education Grant for FY20.

C.     Resolution Authorizing the Allocation/Reallocation of Unrestricted      
 Exhibit CFA-3    

         Funds to Support Operating Priorities.

 D.
     Resolution to Approve the Facilities Room Rental Rates in

 Exhibit CFA-4

     Accordance with Policy 510.
E.      President’s Personnel Recommendations



 Exhibit CO-1

F.      FY20 Bid Waiver Request                                                         

 Exhibit CO-2

 

             G.      Bid Waiver Approving a Contract Amendment between WCCC 
      
 Exhibit CO-3
                      and Cengage for Cengage Unlimited Access.
        
             H.     Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Fair and Open Contract for           Exhibit CO-4
                Snow Removal Services (FY20).
                   I.       Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Non-Fair and Open Contract        Exhibit CO-5
                for Sole Source Learning Modules and Online Examination 

                Preparation for the Nurse Education Program. 
       J.      201.11.1    Outside Employment Policy
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                   K.     201.13       Personnel Files
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        L.     201.10      Tuition Reimbursement Policy




 Exhibit CP-9

                   M.     509           Tobacco Products
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Roll Call: Mr. Dana, yes; Dr. Gilly, yes; Ms. Gittins, yes; Mrs. Reitemeyer, yes; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, yes; Dr. Linfante, yes. The motion carried.
Great Things Are Happening at Warren County Community College.
· Medical Assisting Review Board Appointment-Dr. Marianne Van Deursen 

Dr. Van Deursen gave the Board a brief update on her recent appointment to the Medical Assisting Education Review Board (MAERB). Dr. Van Deursen informed the Board that many people across the nation applied for the position, and that she is honored to have been chosen to serve on the Board. Dr. Van Deursen will be the first person to serve on the MAERB Board from New Jersey.

Dr. Van Deursen noted that, by serving as a member of this prestigious national board, this opportunity will afford her an opportunity to utilize and further develop leadership and curriculum development skills to help foster continued strong relationships, strengthen and improve medical assisting curricula, and serve as a liaison between the Commission on the Accreditation of Allied Health Education Programs (CAAHEP), the MAERB, the American Association of Medical Assistants (AAMA).

Dr. Linfante, on behalf of the Board, congratulated Dr. Van Deursen on her appointment.
President’s Report
Dr. Austin briefly reviewed the President’s Report with the Board, highlighting the various meetings and events in bold on this report. He briefly discussed Fit4Basic Training, his role as Chair of the Middle States visit to Cecil College, and the Washington Twp.  Police Drone Training, which will take place over the course of the current semester.
Dr. Austin shared a hand-out from the Rural Community College Convening: Planning and Competing for Federal Grants Seminar that he was invited to speak at recently in Biloxi, Miss. The Seminar was composed of key funding decision makers from every federal agency. He shared with the Board that the College may be in the position in the near future to apply for multiple Federal grants (e.g., NSF, ATE, Department of Agriculture, which could befit the Board’s True Paths Initiatives.

Dr. Austin discussed his recent meeting with Phillipsburg Councilwoman Danielle Degerolmo and Dennis O/Neill in regard to federal tax code changes, which could result in monies being invested in areas of the community which would not normally be invested in, and how this could be beneficial to the College in the future, and serves as a demonstration of the current White House’s desire to push more federal dollars to rural areas like Warren County.
WCCC Spotlight

· Summer Marketing/CCOG
Dr. Austin reviewed the summer marketing strategies with the Board, highlighting the intensive billboard campaign and outreach at local fairs and festivals throughout Warren and Hunterdon counties promoting recruitment and the Community College Opportunity Grant.
Dr. Austin shared with the Board the new drone program brochure, created by Peter Miller to promote the program. Mr. Miller previously worked as a graphic designer, and will be updating College program brochures as needed to create a unified look for the College going forward. Dr. Austin anticipates bringing a revised logo to the November Board meeting.
College Report

· ACCT- Trustee Linfante 
Dr. Linfante discussed the upcoming ACCT Congress, which will be held in San Francisco on October 16-19, 2019.  Dr. Linfante, Trustees Peter Schmidt, Betti Singh and Elizabeth Gittins will be presenting “Choosing Your Next Chair- Bridging the Present and the Future” during the Pre-Congress on October 16th. In addition, Dr. Linfante and Dr. Austin will be presenting “Want Quality Affordable Textbooks?: Use a Business Approach” during the one of the sessions held on October 18th.

Dr. Austin, Dr. Linfante, Trustees Peter Schmidt and Betti Singh will be accepting the Phi Theta Kappa Board of Trustees Excellent Award on behalf of the Warren County Community College Board of Trustees during the Regional Awards Luncheon on Friday, October 19th. Dr. Linfante pointed out that this is one of the best honors as it originates from the students.
· Foundation Updates- Samir Elbassiouny
Mr. Elbassiouny updated the Board on the recent Abo property donation to the Foundation. The closing on the real estate should be complete shortly. Mr. Elbassiouny will be discussing the options regarding this donation with the Foundation Directors to determine if the Foundation will sell the property outright or keep it as an investment income. Mr. Elbassiouny will keep the Board informed once the Foundation Directors make a determination on the property.
· Fall 2019 Municipality Tour Schedule – Samir Elbassiouny
Mr. Elbassiouny discussed the continuation of the Board Municipality Tours, which began in the spring with Board members. Mr. Elbassiouny passed out schedules listing the municipalities/upcoming dates for the Board to review. Board members can let Ms. Vasko know if they are interested in attending one or more of the meetings. Ms. Vasko will email Board members who were unable to attend the Board meeting a copy of the schedule of upcoming municipality meetings.

· 2019 Warren County Hall of Fame- Samir Elbassiouny
Mr. Elbassiouny presented a brief overview of the upcoming 2019 Warren County Hall of Fame which will take place on Saturday, November 16th at Hawk Pointe. Mr.  Elbassiouny briefly highlighted 2019 HOF Inductees Anne Grogan, Tracy Fazzolari Carroll, Melville Kries, John Johnson, and Edward Smith.  Mr. Elbassiouny informed the Board that Warren County Habitat for Humanity will be receiving Special Recognition, and the Washington Township Police Department and Chief Thomas Cicerelle will be receiving the President’s Merit Award. Mr. Elbassiouny also noted that 2019 is the tenth anniversary of the Warren County Hall of Fame.
· NJCCC Update- Trustee Linfante
Dr. Linfante updated the Board on current bills and actions. Dr. Linfante noted that every month the Lobbyists develop a priority list which can be found on the NJCCC website. All bills dealing with Community Colleges are listed on the NJCCC website.

Dr. Linfante noted that a top priority of the NJCCC is bringing together alumni and students statewide for community college advocacy.

· Security- Dennis Florentine
Dr. Austin discussed the inability of Summit Security to fulfil their contractual obligations to the College. Mr. Florentine noted that Summit were the lowest bidder for the contract, but have had serious issues with staffing, leaving the College vulnerable.  Based on the immediate need to provide the College with the appropriate level of security needed, the Board Executive Committee convened, reviewed and approved a resolution awarding an emergency contract to the second lowest bidder, Allied Universal, on August 12, 2019.
Mrs. Singh, seconded by Dr. Gilly, made a motion to Reaffirm the Resolution Approved by Executive Committee on August 12, 2019 Awarding an Emergency Contract to Allied Universal to Replace Summit Security Through June 30, 2020 (Exhibit EX-1). Roll Call: Mr. Dana, yes; Dr. Gilly, yes; Ms. Gittins, yes; Mrs. Reitemeyer, yes; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, yes; Dr. Linfante, yes. The motion carried.
· Proposed Fee Changes 
Dr. Austin discussed the rationale behind the proposed changes to drone course fees based on the expansion of drone course offerings for fall 2019. The proposed fee reduction would only be applicable to UAS 103 -Flight Simulation and UAS 207-Introduction to 3D Printing to offset technology expenses.
Mrs. Reitemeyer, seconded by Ms. Gittins made a motion to Approve the Resolution Authorizing the Following Fee Changes Commencing for Fall 2019 (Exhibit EX-2). Roll Call: Mr. Dana, yes; Dr. Gilly, yes; Ms. Gittins, yes; Mrs. Reitemeyer, yes; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, yes; Dr. Linfante, yes. The motion carried.
Executive Session # 2
At 7:35pm, Dr. Gilly, seconded by Mrs. Reitemeyer, made a motion to enter Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.

At 7:50pm, Mr. Haytaian, seconded by Mr. Dana, made a motion to exit Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.

Other Business:  
N/A

Comments from the Public:  
None.
Mrs. Reitemeyer, seconded by Mrs. Singh, made a motion to adjourn at 7:51pm. The motion carried unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted, 

Betti Singh, Secretary
Warren County Community College Trustees
